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Heal th Centers in Schools 
Message f rom our  Commander  (Board Chai r )  

Dear Friends: 

 

Another year has certainly òsailedó by!  And, Health Centers in Schools has served the health needs of the children in East Baton Rouge Parish 

schools well! 

 Upon year end, my term as Board Chair will be completed. Reflecting on the last three years, HCS has seen many changes and accom-

plishments, in which I have been privileged to participate. We have definitely grown and matured as an organization, and I am honored to have 

been a part of it all.  

 In 2007, HCS began the effort to build additional school-based health centers in more schools in East Baton Rouge. Then, in 2008 the 

EBR Parish School Board voted to commit the funds to build them with HCS to provide funding for the staff and equipment needs. Our study 

and preparation efforts produced results with the school board for the bricks, mortar, and maintenance and then the challenge was for HCS to 

raise the rest of the funds. As community members learned more about efforts to provide primary preventive health services for East Baton 

Rouge students and the positive impact made on school performance, many individuals, foundations and corporations stepped up to get in-

volved in these very worthwhile efforts to provide funds for medical and mental health staff for the new clinics. 

 In the fall of 2009, HCS and the EBR Parish School System successfully opened a new health center at Broadmoor High School and one 

at Glasgow Middle School with a celebratory Open House. These two centers have since entrenched themselves and have become integral 

functions of both school campuses. With the opening of the new health centers, the organization also announced the changing of the name to 

Health Centers in Schools from Health Care Centers in Schools. The shorter name made our organization more explainable to our clients, and 

the new modernized logo including the bold red òHó has made HCS more recognizable to the public. As we face a still-recessed economy, a 

volatile health industry and the beginning of a new decade, these changes strengthen the marketing face of our organization. 

 Health Centers in Schools is the only nonprofit agency that I am aware of whose staff delivered more than 106,000 encounters with 

children and their families in 2009-2010.  We continue to analyze data and determine if there are partners who can assist us to deliver more 

services to the children and their families.  My hope is that HCS will continue to grow service delivery through collaboration with other organi-

zations and groups in Baton Rouge.    

 We will continue to make the community more aware of the important need that Health Centers in Schools fulfills for all the children 

in our parish public schools, and as people learn more about HCS, the meaningful service HCS provides to the community is self-evident. Al-

though the effects of the recessed global economy and state budget cuts have reached our organization and greater Baton Rouge, the needs of 

students continue to increase. With the support of all of you, Health Centers in Schools will be able to reach more students with each coming 

year. 

 On behalf of the Board of Directors and Staff of Health Centers in Schools, thank you for your commitment to the 

children of our community. I look forward to continuing as a Board member while giving my full support to the incoming 

Chair and working with all of the HCS òcrewó. 

 

Sincerely, 
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Message from our Captain  (CEO)  
Annual  Repor t  2009-10 

Dear Friends and Colleagues: 
  
 These are the best of times for Health Centers in Schools and the community of Baton Rouge! Opening two new health centers 
last year was exciting and I thought that could not be topped. However, I was wrong!  If someone would have told me that HCS staff 
would have delivered 106,464 encounters with children and their families, I probably would have been surprised.  However, much to my 
amazement, that is exactly what the staff did in school year 2009-2010.   
  We could NOT have done it without the assistance and collaborative nature of all of our partners.  HCS has collaborated with a 
great number of entities, both public and private. HCS serves this community as a training site for many of the medical and mental health 
professionõs studentsñthose who are learning to become the care-givers that take care of you and your family.  In any given school 
week, there are forty to fifty students learning their profession with us! 
  For the third year in a row, HCS medical staff and our partners are vaccinating thousands of EBR public school children for flu. 
According to Dr. Jay Collinsworth, Vice-President of the LA Chapter of the American Academy of Pediatrics, òschool-based influenza 
programs are the most successful programs that modern medicine has been able to engender.ó U. S. Congressman Bill Cassidy added, 
òNot only does the flu vaccination protect the child and keep that child in school; it also protects their family.ó  Both physicians were on 
hand for the press conference that launched this yearõs program.  HCS will have visited every school campus where we work by Decem-
ber 17, 2010ñwe hope to immunize approximately 13,000 students this year.   
  We are bringing two new service providers to children and their families this year.  We are joined by the Greater Baton Rouge 
Food Bank who is working with us to bring the Back Pack program to two schoolsñScotlandville and Highland Elementary Schools.  This 
program sends back packs loaded with nutritious food home with children every Friday of each school week.  At each school, the pro-
gram is serving between 100-150 children.  Also joining us to bring more services to school is the American Cancer Society.  We are 
piloting this program at four schools: Scotlandville, Northeast, Winbourne, and Sharon Hills Elementary Schools.  The school health staff 
(both school health centers and school RNs) has been trained to use a Clinicianõs portal which allows them to enter the name and health 
information of anyone who seeks help with dealing with cancer.  It could be a family member, a neighbor, a school teacher or support 
staff member, a bus driverñit is our coordinated outreach to the community to help those who have been diagnosed with cancer.  As 
the promotional material to parents says, òHaving cancer is hardñfinding help shouldnõt be!ó 
 Every year we do more; coordination, service delivery, helping children and their families find needed resources!  This is an amaz-
ing journey and though I have been here for a number of years, I feel as though we have just begun.  Thank you all for 
your continued support of the work that we do to bring services to children and their families. 
  
Sincerely, 



Vision: The greater Baton Rouge area will have healthier children, healthier families,  

and be a healthier community.  

Values: Service ~ Collaboration ~ Stewardship ~ Quality ~ Resilience  
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Health Centers in Schools  

MISSION: Health Centers in Schools delivers innovative, quality, cost-effective school-based health 
services for children in the greater Baton Rouge area. 

To achieve our mission, we:  
Ensure the health of students to enable them to thrive in all academic settings; 
Partner with other entities to create and promote healthy sustainable lifestyles  

for children and their families.  
Increase community awareness of health issues that impact childrenõs lives. 

Sai l ing to  the HCS Dest inat ion  
Heal th Centers in Schools 

In the lobby of Dr. Nelson Dalyõs dental office, these students are 

happy to see the dentist on Give Kids a Smile Day. On this national 

day, sponsored by the Louisiana Dental Association and the 

American Dental Association, local dentists screen childrenõs teeth 

and apply sealants to help prevent cavities. 
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Annual  Repor t  2009-10 

P roviding a wide range of health services conveniently  
located at the schools, Health Centers in Schools is a  

501(c )3 non-profit organization that has origins since 1987 
from a grant by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. Licensed 
professionals deliver preventive health services and return stu-
dents to the classroom. HCS professionals provide primary pre-
ventive care, immunizations, chronic disease care, mental 
health counseling, vision and hearing screening. HCS currently 
operates eleven school-based health centers and manages the 
school nursing program at East Baton Rouge Parish and Recov-
ery School District public schools.  
 
In 2008, the EBR school board voted to build additional health 
centers in parish public schools, and the first two new centers 
opened in fall 2009 at Broadmoor High and Glasgow Middle 
Schools. In 2004, HCS had  assumed administrative duties for 
the school nursing program in EBR public schools, in addition to 
the existing health centers.  
 
Wherever HCS medical services are located, minor emergency 
care, such as cuts and scrapes may be attended. For major 
emergency care, schools call 911 for emergency medical ser-
vices. 
 
Many students in East Baton Rouge public schools do not have 
access to medical care, except through school -based health 
centers or the school nurses. During the 2009-10 school year in 
EBR, there were 20,252 visits to HCS medical and social work 
staff at 11 schools with student health centers.  
 
All HCS health centers are staffed with a clinic coordinator 
(administrative support), a registered nurse, a nurse practitio-
ner, and a mental health therapist. HCS staff are trained in La-
CHIP registration; parents are assisted to sign students up when 
they come to the health center. Physicians and specialists also 
visit the centers to see students when needed.  

 
Below are the health center locations with the year they 
opened: 

Istrouma High School (1987) 
Westdale Middle School (1987) 
Glen Oaks Middle School (1993) 
Prescott Middle School (1993) 
Glen Oaks High School (1997) 
Northeast Elementary School (1997) 
Northeast High School (1997) 
Capitol High School (2001) 
Scotlandville Elementary School (2006) 
Broadmoor High School (2009) 
Glasgow Middle School (2009) 

 
Health Centers in Schools contracts with the East Baton Rouge 
Parish School System and some Recovery Schools to provide 
nursing services in East Baton Rouge Parish public schools. Some 
schools have a nurse on site full-time, while other schools have 
rotating nurses who travel to several schools each day. Regis-
tered nurses work with school health assistants (SHAs) across 
the parish. SHAs help nurses by performing basic first aid and 
providing administrative support.  
   
School nurses and school health assistants at the 76 schools 
without health centers logged 19,131 encounters with students 
during the 2009-10 school year. Blood pressure, temperature 
checks, and school nurse assessments are performed routinely. 
In some locations, nurses also administer required prescription 
medication and perform medical procedures.  

Know the Ropes  o f  HCS  
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Heal th Centers in Schools HCS Crew Give Passengers Basic Needs 

C hildhood should be a happy-go-lucky, no worries time of life.  As we become 

adults, we too soon realize the every day stresses of supporting ourselves and 

our families. But, children shouldnõt have to experience those stressors before they are 

old enough to live on their own, right? Well, many children in East Baton Rouge Parish 

schools arenõt sure where they will be sleeping at night or when they will eat again 

before they return to their school. Health Centers in Schools staff often helps provide 

resources or referrals for children and families who may need help satisfying basic 

needs so the children can stay in school and see a brighter future. 

 

Health Centers in Schoolsõ school-based health center staff and the school nurses 

encounter hundreds of heart-wrenching situations every year, in addition to day-

to-day bumps, scrapes and buckets of tears. Here are some memorable examples. 

 

Mary, 5th grader  

One of the eleven school-based health centers that Health Centers in Schools runs is housed at Scotlandville Elementary.  Last year, Mary 
(not her real name), a fifth-grade girl who frequented the clinic confided in the nurse, whom she had come to trust, that she had not been 

getting much sleep because she did not have her own bed.  The family had come to Baton Rouge from New Orleans after Hurricane 

Katrina and they had been staying with various family members.  However, Maryõs family has had numerous challenges so moved from 

place to place frequently.  When the nurse became aware of the familyõs difficulties, the centerõs staff was able to get the family in touch 

with a shelter where the family could stay until they were able to get their situation more stabilized.  

 

 

Food for Kids Backpack Program  

Loretta, the nurse at Scotlandville Elementary Health Center learned of a program in another city that 

provided backpacks filled with food for targeted students. These students take home backpacks filled 

with nutritious snacks and cereal every Friday. HCS decided to pilot this program at Scotlandville Ele-

mentary and Highland Elementary Schools. Staff at the schools have reported that students are thrilled 

to receive the backpacks and have thoroughly enjoyed the food. This program has been instrumental in 

decreasing the number of hungry children that come back to school on Monday. Nurse Loretta cares 

very much about the welfare of the school children and is always thinking of ways to make their lives 

more pleasant and nurturing. 
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Passengers Buoyed Up by HCS Crew  

Tabitha, high school senior  

Tabithaõs story combines the skills of all the Istrouma High Health Center team (nurse practitioner, social worker, and clinic coordi-

nator) coming together.  A 12th grade senior, Tabitha1 visited the Istrouma High Health Center because she thought she might be 

pregnant. The clinic coordinator scheduled her to see the nurse practitioner who gave Tabitha a pregnancy test which confirmed her 

pregnancy. The nurse practitioner then referred Tabitha to an obstetrician for pre-natal care, and followed up with Tabitha to ensure 

that she was making her appointments. The social worker referred Tabitha to the Early Head Start Program and various other re-

sources that would help Tabitha care for her child once it was born. Because of these services, Tabitha had a normal delivery of a 

healthy baby, was able to return to school, and graduated with her class. Happily, the clinic coordinator later learned that Tabitha is 

enrolled in a local university. 

 

Jill, high school junior  

At the Istrouma High Health Center, Jill1, came in for a sports physical and the social worker conducted a risk 

assessment2 with her. During the assessment, she revealed that she was homeless. Sharon, the 

social worker was quite surprised at this revelation and asked her if anyone at school knew 

about her situation. She reported that she had only told a few of her teachers.  As the social 
worker asked her more questions, Jill was quite timid and seemed uneasy, so Sharon stopped the 

assessment and asked her how she felt about talking to her since they had just met. She replied, 

òIõm OK. Last night I prayed and asked God to send someone to help me.ó Sharon commended 

Jill for asking for help and assured her that there was help all around her. Jill and her mom had been staying with her 

friendõs family while her brother was staying with friends, and her sister was staying with her boyfriendõs family. This is the 

third time in two years this family has been homeless. Sharon called her mother and told her that she could refer Jill to the 

youth emergency shelter. Her mom stated that she was relieved and would talk to the staff at the shelter so Jill could be admitted. Sharon 

called the shelter to let them know to expect Jill.  Several days later, Jill moved into the shelter with her motherõs approval and adjusted 

well. She applied to their Transitional Living program and now lives in a supervised apartment. She continues to attend school, is talking to 

the social worker about college, and is learning skills for future independence through their program.  Jill related to Sharon: 

Since Iõve been at the shelter, Iõve learned a lot about myself and others. It has taught me how to deal with things on my own.  My 

life has changed a lot.  Itõs better now that Iõm in a stable home, and I donõt have to worry about where Iõm going to sleep the next 

day.  Now I have my own space and my own privacy. Since I have everything I need and am not stressed out anymore, I can focus 

more on school and what comes next. 

 
1 Name changed. 
2 A risk assessment is a series of questions that social workers ask students to determine if they might have risk factors that have the potential to put them in a situation of physical or mental harm.  

Annual  Repor t  2009-10 
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Passengers Find Safe Voyage with HCS  

Isaiah, a Kindergarten student  

At Northeast Elementary School, a Kindergarten student whom weõll call Isaiah was referred to the schoolõs 

Health Center for a risk assessment due to academic underachievement. Isaiah had not gone to Pre-K or any 

other type of school previously, and his teacher was concerned because he seemed to be having trouble adjust-

ing to the classroom. Prior to doing the risk assessment, Lauren, the mental health therapist, ensures that the 

children are up-to-date on their vision and hearing screenings. Isaiah had not been screened, so when Christy, 

the clinic nurse screened him, he told her that he did not use his right eye. Christy called his parents and re-

ferred Isaiah to an eye doctor. Isaiahõs parents took him to the doctor who was able to correct his vision prob-

lems. Today, Isaiah can see well, is well-adjusted and is excelling in school. 

 

A lthough HCS staff members encounter incredible situations quite often day-to-day, they are still often astounded by abuse and 

other issues that occur with innocent childrenñwhen they just thought they had seen it all. Below is one nurseõs account of 

Child Abuse cases she has seen in just a few years in East Baton Rouge (all names have been changed). 

 

Little Joshua, a 4 year old Pre -K student  
The school called Nurse Barbara to examine Joshua, a 4 yr old Pre-K student.  Before approaching Joshua in the cafeteria, Nurse 

Barbara stood back and watched him from afar without him knowing she was observing him.  Joshua was sitting at the head of the 

table eating his lunch but with great difficulty. The nurse then went up to Joshua and asked him if it hurt for him to eat his lunch.  

His reply was, òYes, mõam.ó  She asked him why, and his reply was that his tongue hurt. 

 Then, of course she asked him why.  When he stuck his little tongue out her heart dropped to her stomach. The little boyõs 

tongue was blistered, red, and raw.  She asked him what had happened.  He told her that he had asked his mother for some water, 

and she put some water in the micro-wave and then gave it to him to drink.  This was done on a very hot spring day. This mother 

had given her son scalding hot water to drink. 

 While taking the child to the office to call Child Protective Services, Nurse Barbara asked Joshua if his father whipped him 

sometimes and his reply was òYes, mõam.ó  She then asked him if his mother whipped him sometimes, and he said òNo, mõam, all of 

the time.ó  This was the second time that the nurse had reported abuse issues with the agency about this little boy.  She told the 

agency, òIf you do not take care of this child, I am going to go to hell, the grave, or jail to protect him. When I got off of 

the telephone, I walked out of the school and began to cry. The child was removed from the home. The Juvenile Court 

Judge later called Nurse Barbara at her home and thanked her for taking care of the child.  He informed her that the 

mother would never have an opportunity to abuse that little boy again. 

Heal th Centers in Schools 
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HCS Crew Help Passengers Reach Upper Decks  

Healthy students ñ 

Healthy family ñ 

Healthy community.  

Paul, a child diagnosed with ADHD   

I  n 2006 Nurse Barbaraõs presence was requested to attend an Individual Education Plan meeting about a four year old Pre-K student 

with Pupil Appraisal, his parents, his teacher, and other school staff members.  The child was acting out so badly, and was so out of 

control that the teachers expressed great concern about this child in any classroom.  After a lengthy meeting and much discussion, the 

team decided to give the nurse a chance to talk with the little boy. 

 

When it was her time to talk with little Paul, she put her arms around him and told him, òI am the nurse, I love you, and I will give you 25 

cents every day that you are good and donõt get into trouble.ó She went to the school everyday to let the little boy see her.  òIt was im-

portant that he could trust me, depend on me being reliable and believe what I told him,ó said Barbara. òI gave him a hug and his quarter 

(if he did not get into any trouble).  There were days that he did not get the quarter because he did act out and he did get in trouble.ó  

The little boy was prescribed ADHD medications which had to be adjusted several times before the medication was effective, but the 

little boy was eventually able to control his behavior. 

 

This year, the little boy that teachers were so concerned about is six years old, in the first grade and is on the Honor Roll!  Barbara re-

lated, òThe moral of this story? ôThere was a teacher that took a chance on this child, wanted to teach this child; a nurse that 
wanted to believe in, invest time in, and to show love and support to a child that no one wanted.õ Sometimes all it takes to make a 

difference in a childõs life is for someone to show a little love, spend a little time, and 25 cents to motivate a child to be good.ó 

 

Barbara adds, òToday, what can you buy with 25 cents?  The Answer:  A childõs love that can be motivating, caring, and everlasting.  

I still go by the school, just to show little Paul that I still care, I still love, and the price has not gone up.  It is still twenty-five cents 

and little Paul said that he has a lot of money in his bank!ó 
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Heal th Centers in Schools 

W 
hen one meets Austin Parker, a 2010 senior at Istrouma High School, he is all smiles and 

very polite. Austin is very happy because he graduated with his class on May 20, 2010 and 

planned to begin a training program to pursue a welding career. 

 

Austin was referred to Health Centers in Schoolsõ school-based health center at Istrouma High 

School after Austinõs mother called the school concerned about her son. Although he was 19 and a 

senior, his mother was very worried that he would not graduate in May. Cutting school and failing the 

only two classes he was taking, he had also withdrawn from friends and activities and was sleeping a 

lot. Mom was at her wit's end, and because their relationship was so strained she had ordered Austin 

to move out. 

 

After the Istrouma High Clinicõs social worker met with Austin, made an assessment of his behavior 

and gathered family history, she referred him to Dr. Joe Grizzaffi, child and adolescent psychiatrist, for evaluation. Dr. Grizzaffi met 

with Austin and then prescribed an anti-depressant and medication for ADHD. (Austin had previously been diagnosed with ADHD 

in elementary school, but never took medication for the condition.) 
 

Once Austin saw Dr. Grizzaffi and told his mother the results of his evaluation, Austin and his mother reconciled, and he moved 

back home. Austin then attended school on a regular basis and his grades improved. He kept regular appointments with the clinicõs 

social worker to talk about his progress and discuss any issues he was facing. 

 

So, now Austin has graduated! Since his diagnosis and subsequent treatment, he is not exhibiting any symptoms of depression at 

this time, but is expressing hope and excitement about his future! Health Centers in Schoolsõ social workers at school-based health 

centers encounter many students like Austin. Although other cases may not be as successful, HCS clinics are in schools when stu-

dents need help, parents need insight about their children, or teachers recognize needs in their students. 

 

When health clinics are located at the schools where children are every day, many issues can be addressed and corrected before 

students fail or drop out of school. Austin had a social worker and a psychiatrist there to help him at the HCS clinic, so he became 

a success story, helping himself, rather than failing to graduate from high school. 

Passenger Austin:  Managing ADHD & No Longer Depressed 
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H 
ealth Centers in Schoolsõ school-based health center staff and the school nurses encounter hundreds of heart-wrenching 

cases every year, in addition to day-to-day bumps, scrapes and buckets of tears. This brave account is from a health cen-

ter nurse practitioner about a young man battling multiple health opponents in his high school career. (Studentõs name 

has been changed to protect anonymity.) 

 

Laura, a nurse practitioner treated Darren, a young man whose mother was being treated with chemotherapy for cervical cancer. 

Quite often, Darrenõs mom would call Laura to assess Darren for his asthma.  Darren did not have a car to take himself to the doc-

tor, and his mother was unable to drive because she was so ill. So, according to his mom, the HCS school clinic was "a blessing." 

On several occasions Laura and the clinic staff treated Darrenõs asthma, preventing a trip to the emergency room.  

 

Darren played football at his high school, and in one of the pre-

season scrimmage games injured his hand, requiring an emergency 

room visit. The ER referred him to an orthopedist, but it was to 

take over two months for Darren to get an appointment with this 

doctor. This meant he would miss most of the football games his 

senior year, so his mother called the clinic to ask if there was any-

thing they could do. Laura called some orthopedists she knew, but 

had difficulty finding one that took Medicaid. Finally, she called Dr. 

Ahmed, an orthopedist specializing in hand injuries. When Laura 

told the nurse Darrenõs story, she talked with Dr. Ahmed who 

agreed to see Darren the next day. After being treated by Dr. Ahmed, Darren was able to play football the rest of the season.  

 

Darrenõs mother was so grateful and often sent thank you notes to the clinic staff. Laura said, òI will never 

forget the last day Darren came to see me before graduation...he was a big guy and gave me the biggest 

hug...I knew his mom had told him to....but it was so sweet. His mom died of cervical cancer a couple of 

months after he graduated, but I will never forget Darren or his mother.ó Darren keeps fighting against his 

health opponents and now attends Southern University. 



Heal th Centers in Schools 
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Passenger Dominique: Living with Severe Asthma 

Dear Ms. Catchings:  
 
I feel that the Student Health Clinic is a very valuable and necessary service at Northeast High School. As a stu-
dent who suffers from severe asthma, I rely on the clinic for care any time I have an asthma attack or any other 
problem related to my condition.  
 
Earlier this school year, I went to the clinic  because I was having chest pains and I felt dizzy. After talking to the 
clinic staff about my symptoms and informing them of a recent change to my medications, Nurse  Gail determined 
that I was taking my medicine incorrectly. She called my doctorõs office, informed them of the problem, and got 
me an appointment with my doctor that same day. Had the clinic not been available to me, I might have continued 
overdosing on my medicine and eventually suffered more serious effects . 
 
This event is just one example of the assistance that the clinic  provides to me and many others. I feel that the 
students of Northeast High School would surely suffer without the services of the student health clinic . 
 
Sincerely,  
Dominique Turner  

B 
ecause her asthma is treated correctly and  monitored at the Northeast High School Health Center, Dominique Turner is able 

to participate in many activities such as Army Junior ROTC and softball. Dominique wrote the letter below in support of Health 

Centers in Schools because of the benefits she felt she received from the school-based health center and its staff at her school. 

Northeast High student 

Dominique Turner is 

pictured third from the 

right (left photo) and on 

the far right (right 

photo). 



Annual  Repor t  2009-10 

Page 15 

A t one school this year, Nurse Susan encountered a child at Vision & Hearing Screening who couldn't see the top line of the 

vision chart in either eye.  When this happens, the nurse calls the parent to let her or him know the results and recommend 

highly that mom or dad get the child to the òeye doctoró.  When Nurse Susan called home, the mother said to the effect, òOh yes, 

[my child] had eight cataracts in one eye and four in the other! She had permanent glass implants and has had four surgeries on her 

eyes.ó These facts are amazing in themselves, but the nurse and the school were completely unaware of this childõs condition. How-

ever, the year has gone well and physical education class was kind to this child and no injury occurred.  Now that the nurse and the 

school both know, every precaution will be taken to keep this child safe. Thankfully, HCS conducts Vision & Hearing Screening and 

the dedicated nurses are diligent in their follow-up. 

 

Nurse Pam related a story about a six year old who went to her and very seriously said that he was having 

chest pains. He said they didn't come all the time, but when he had the pain his heart would stop òbleating.ó 

When the pain stopped, his heart would start òbleatingó again. He was afraid that the òpain would come, his 

heart would stop ôbleating,õ and then it wouldnõt not start again.ó  The thing for us to do, he explained, was to 

make sure he didn't get the pain anymore. Nurse Pam listened to his heart and took his temperature and his 

blood pressure. She told him in order for this to be 
properly diagnosed, he needed to go see his doc-

tor.  She also asked him to tell his mom about this 

pain so she could help him, and he agreed that was the 

best thing to do. 

 

Nurse Pam is at one school all day. She has a kindergartner who comes to 

see her every day to GIVE and GET a hug. If for any reason, Nurse Pam is 

not at school, this child asks the nurse substitute if she will be back tomor-

row. His affection for Nurse Pam is so strong that he would seek her out, 

even if she was working with other students. In many ways, Health Centers 

in Schools staff become trusted adults who listen and who create safe envi-

ronments for children. The collective goal of HCS is to be at school for the 

childrenñwe also always express the importance of go-

ing to class. Thatõs one big reason HCS is at the 

schoolsñto ensure students are healthy so they will be 

able to stay in the classroom and learn as much as possi-

ble in school.  

 

More PassengersñHCS Crew may cry, but then they laugh...  

Nancy Walls, nurse practitioner, Rachael DeRouen, registered 

nurse, and Chaplis Tiner, school health assistant are instructed in 

CPR by Jill Carwile, RN and regional nursing manager. 
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Heal th Centers in Schools Having a Ball Open House  

E veryone loves a beach party, and whatõs better than one that raises money to benefit kids? Beach balls, palm trees and elements of summer decorated 

the home of Mrs. Mary Frey Eaton in Baton Rouge on Thursday, June 10, 2010 

where Health Centers in Schools, a local non-profit, hosted a festive Open 

House. Mrs. Eatonõs daughter, Barbara Anne Eaton, who recently returned to 

the city, volunteered her coordination of the òHaving a Balló Beach Party for 

the organization.  

 Many local business people, public officials, including Mayor Kip Holden, 

East Baton Rouge administrators and many others attended the party. Sponsors 

of the event were, Coca-Cola of Baton Rouge, Malcoõs Magnificent Salsa, Mock-

ler Beverage, Rickey Heromanõs Florist & Gifts, and Zippyõs Burritos, Tacos & 

More. The Fugitive Poets band provided acoustic variety music with a hint of 

bluegrass mixed in. 

 Sue Catchings, CEO of HCS, exclaimed, òWe are so appreciative of 

Mary Frey Eaton for her graciousness in hosting this fun event for Health Cen-

ters in Schools. And, Barbara Anne Eaton has gone out of her way to coordi-

nate the details for us. We also thank the community members who have 

stepped up to help fund the much-needed health programs and services to the 

students of East Baton Rouge public schools.ó 

Health Centers in 

Schools staff help sign 

in guests at the Eaton 

Open House for the 

organization: (seated 

front) Gail Lamb, RN; 

Laura Jones, nurse 

practitioner; Tikita 

Jenkins, clinic coordina-

tor supervisor; (back) 

Racine Green, RN; and 

Kim Reed, administra-

tive assistant/ office 

manager. 

Mary Frey Eaton (center) poses with guests at her Open House held for 

Health Centers in Schools: (front) Jerry Arbour, president of East Baton 

Rouge School Board; Sue Catchings, CEO of HCS; Mrs. Eaton; Mayor-

President Kip Holden; Secretary of State Jay Dardenne; (back) John Dil-

worth, superintendent of EBR Parish School System; Judge John Guidry; 

W.T. Winfield, EBR school board representative of district 6. 

Guests Karen Profita and 

Glenda Parks enjoy a laugh 

with Barbara Anne Eaton, 

Open House hostess. 


